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AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 3316. 

SOURCE: 69 FR 62537, Oct. 26, 2004, unless 
otherwise noted. 

EDITORIAL NOTE: Nomenclature changes to 
part 3402 appear at 76 FR 4807, Jan. 27, 2011. 

Subpart A—General Introduction 
§ 3402.1 Applicability of regulations. 

(a) The regulations of this part apply 
to competitive grants awarded under 
the provisions of section 1417(b)(6) of 
the National Agricultural Research, 
Extension and Teaching Policy Act of 
1977, as amended, 7 U.S.C. 3152(b)(6). 
The Act designates the U.S. Depart-
ment of Agriculture (USDA) as the lead 
Federal agency for agricultural re-
search, extension, and teaching in the 
food and agricultural sciences. Section 
1417(b)(6) authorizes the Secretary of 
Agriculture, who has delegated the au-
thority to theNational Institute of 
Food and Agriculture (NIFA), to make 
competitive grants to land-grant col-
leges and universities, colleges and 
universities having significant minor-
ity enrollments and a demonstrable ca-

pacity to carry out the teaching of food 
and agricultural sciences, and to other 
colleges and universities having a de-
monstrable capacity to carry out the 
teaching of food and agricultural 
sciences, to administer and conduct 
graduate and postdoctoral fellowship 
programs to help meet the Nation’s 
needs for development of scientific and 
professional expertise in the food and 
agricultural sciences. The Graduate 
Fellowships are intended to encourage 
outstanding students to pursue and 
complete graduate degrees in the areas 
of food and agricultural sciences des-
ignated by NIFA through the Office of 
Higher Education Programs (HEP) as 
national needs. The postdoctoral Fel-
lowships are intended to provide addi-
tional mentoring and training to out-
standing USDA Graduate Fellows who 
completed their doctoral degrees no 
more than five (5) years before they 
begin the postdoctoral Fellowships. 

(b) The regulations of this part do 
not apply to grants awarded by the De-
partment of Agriculture under any 
other authority. 

§ 3402.2 Definitions. 
As used in this part: 
Citizen or national of the United States 

means— 
(1) A citizen or native resident of a 

State; or, 
(2) A person defined in the Immigra-

tion and Nationality Act, 8 U.S.C. 
1101(a)(22), who, though not a citizen of 
the United States, owes permanent al-
legiance to the United States. 

College and university means an edu-
cational institution in any State 
which— 

(1) Admits as regular students only 
persons having a certificate of gradua-
tion from a school providing secondary 
education, or the recognized equivalent 
of such a certificate, 

(2) Is legally authorized within such 
State to provide a program of edu-
cation beyond secondary education, 

(3) Provides an educational program 
for which a bachelor’s degree or any 
other higher degree is awarded, 

(4) Is a public or other nonprofit in-
stitution, and 

(5) Is accredited by a nationally rec-
ognized accrediting agency or associa-
tion. 
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Food and agricultural sciences means 
basic, applied, and developmental re-
search, extension, and teaching activi-
ties in the food, agricultural, renew-
able natural resources, forestry, and 
physical and social sciences in the 
broadest sense of these terms including 
but not limited to research, extension 
and teaching activities concerned with 
the production, processing, marketing, 
distribution, conservation, consump-
tion, research, and development of food 
and agriculturally related products and 
services, inclusive of programs in agri-
culture, natural resources, aqua-
culture, forestry, veterinary medicine, 
home economics, rural development, 
and closely allied fields. 

Graduate degree means a master’s or 
doctoral degree. 

State means any one of the fifty 
States, the Commonwealth of Puerto 
Rico, Guam, American Samoa, the 
Commonwealth of the Northern Mari-
anas, the Federated States of Micro-
nesia, the Republic of the Marshall Is-
lands, the Republic of Palau, the Vir-
gin Islands of the United States, and 
the District of Columbia. 

Teaching activities means formal 
classroom instruction, laboratory in-
struction, and practicum experience 
specific to the food and agricultural 
sciences and matters relating thereto 
conducted by colleges and universities 
offering baccalaureate or higher de-
grees. 

§ 3402.3 Institutional eligibility. 
Applications may be submitted by 

land-grant colleges and universities, by 
colleges and universities having sig-
nificant minority enrollments and a 
demonstrable capacity to carry out the 
teaching of food and agricultural 
sciences, and by other colleges and uni-
versities having a demonstrable capac-
ity to carry out the teaching of food 
and agricultural sciences. All appli-
cants must be institutions that confer 
a graduate degree in at least one area 
of the food and agricultural sciences 
targeted for National Needs Fellow-
ships, that have a significant on-going 
commitment to the food and agricul-
tural sciences generally, and that have 
a significant ongoing commitment to 
the specific subject area for which a 
grant application is made. It is the ob-

jective to award grants to colleges and 
universities which have notable teach-
ing and research competencies in the 
food and agricultural sciences. The 
Graduate Fellowships are specifically 
intended to support programs that en-
courage outstanding students to pursue 
and complete a graduate degree at such 
institutions in an area of the food and 
agricultural sciences for which there is 
a national need for the development of 
scientific and professional expertise. 
The postdoctoral Fellowships are de-
signed to support academic programs 
that provide additional training and 
mentoring to USDA Graduate Fellows 
and have notable teaching and research 
competencies in the NIFA designated 
national need areas. Institutions which 
currently have excellent programs of 
graduate study and training in the food 
and agricultural sciences dealing with 
targeted national needs are particu-
larly encouraged to apply for all Na-
tional Needs Fellowships. 

Subpart B—Program Description 

§ 3402.4 Food and agricultural sciences 
areas targeted for National Needs 
Graduate and Postdoctoral Fellow-
ship Grants Program support. 

Areas of the food and agricultural 
sciences, including multidisciplinary 
studies, appropriate for Fellowship 
grant applications are those in which 
developing shortages of expertise have 
been determined and targeted by HEP 
for National Needs Graduate and 
Postdoctoral Fellowship Grants Pro-
gram support. When funds are available 
and HEP determines that a new com-
petition is warranted, the specific 
areas and funds per area will be identi-
fied in a funding opportunity an-
nouncement announcing the program 
and soliciting program applications. 

§ 3402.5 Overview of National Needs 
Graduate and Postdoctoral Fellow-
ship Grants Program. 

(a) The program will provide funds 
for a limited number of grants to sup-
port graduate student stipends and 
cost-of-education institutional allow-
ances. These grants will be awarded 
competitively to eligible institutions. 
In order to encourage the development 
of special activities that are expected 
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